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The story of the last forty years of the monastery of Westminster
centres round two persons. In the thirty-two years of John Islip’s rule
as Abbot he raised its glory to a height which it had never before
attained. In the eight years that followed Abbot Boston reduced it to a
level which made its dissolution easy. To plead that Boston was merely
Cromwell’s tool is to offer but little excuse, for it was a position
Islip would have disdained to occupy. Had Islip lived to witness an end
which perhaps was inevitable he might well have been involved in a
tragedy such as that of Abbot Whiting of Glastonbury. As a man on the
fringe of public life some accusation would not have been difficult to
fabricate.

The history of these days therefore is best told in a biographical form,
for Islip’s activities and Boston’s slack rule touched every department
of monastic life. There are few subjects about which greater
misconceptions still prevail than the dissolution of the monastic
houses, and while this little book cannot hope to clear these away it
may at least provide the true story of one such dissolution. The tale of
the revival of the monastery under Feckenham in the reign of Queen Mary
has not been told. It is a detached episode of very great interest but
of very little importance save in one respect quite unconcerned with the
after history of Westminster Abbey, namely that one of Feckenham’s monks
lived to pass on the lighted torch of the Benedictine succession.
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CHAPTER I.



THE MANAGEMENT OF THE MONASTERY.
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The Rule of St. Benedict, made about the year 540, contemplated only
some four officials as in the main responsible for the management of the
monastery. These were the Abbot, Prior, Cellarer and Porter. St.
Benedict indeed makes mention of a class of officers called Deans, each
of whom would be responsible for a group of ten monks engaged in the
work of the field which formed an essential part of his scheme of life,
but in actual practice no record exists, in England at least, of the
subsequent existence of such officers. In the monastic government also
some further distinction was made as between the few monks who were
priests and the majority who in the earlier years of monastic history
were commonly laymen.

By the time of Lanfranc, in the course of a quite natural development,
additional officers had come to be necessary, and besides those of the
Rule there is mention in his Constitutions of the Cantor, Sacrist,
Guestmaster, Almoner and Infirmarer. In the Customary of St. Peter’s,
Westminster, compiled by Abbot Ware about the year 1266, the number of
Obedientiaries or principal officers had risen to at least fourteen,
while to these must be added the many junior officers who worked
directly under them either as deputies or assistants.

The gift or purchase of outlying estates and churches necessitated the
appointment of officers to superintend their management and to be
responsible for the due collection from them of rents and pensions.
Moreover any particular extensions of the monastic buildings or church
involved the appointment of a temporary Warden of the New Work to
account for the necessary receipts and expenditure. It was customary to
assign particular estates to the support of particular departments or
else to arrange for the equitable division of profits among them all.
Thus each official had definite sources of income for his office and
definite objects upon which that income was to be expended. Year by year
he was required to submit for audit a roll or balance-sheet accounting
for the monies of his department, and to many of these rolls were
attached bills or subsidiary rolls of which the chief roll might contain
but a summary. It is from the survival of such rolls that a knowledge
of the internal economy of the monastery can be obtained, the duties of
the various officials outlined, and the progress and cost of new
buildings or repairs duly marked. At Westminster the number of such
surviving rolls is over three thousand, and in addition there are many
account-books exhibiting in the utmost detail the expenditure in certain
of the departments.

Exceptions to the general scheme must, however, be noted. At Westminster
the precentor’s office had some small property in land attached to it
and received some few pensions from churches, but the precentor himself
kept no rolls, for his income and expenditure were small, and his duties
were not such as to call for much outlay of money. The adult portion of
his Secular Choir, the forerunners of the lay-vicars of the present day,
were paid by contributions from the Sacrist and others, while the
Subalmoner had the care of the Singing-children.

The archdeacon’s duties were those of a legal rather than monastic
character, and in consequence the history of his office is not to be
found in monastic rolls. Similarly in the case of officers such as the
prior and others, whose work was mainly that of supervision and
discipline, little record survives, with the result that these are for
the most part far more shadowy figures than the administrative
officials. The latter seem oftentimes to live again by the human
touches which creep unawares into what at first glance might seem to be
dull and stereotyped records of receipts and expenditure, and to leave
small room for the record of personality. When we have read through some
pages of Brother Thomas Browne’s ill-written account-book, which in due
course he must submit for the Abbot’s inspection, how shall we translate
the homely hexameter which quite suddenly appears: Si mea pena valet,
melior mea litera fiet? Brother Thomas becomes no such remote figure
after all!

St. Benedict had with keen foresight anticipated the possibility of a
certain rivalry as between the Prior and Convent on the one side and the
Abbot on the other, and he would seem to have regarded the prior’s
office as a necessary evil with which he would rather have dispensed.
Could he have foreseen such a development as took place at Westminster
it can hardly be doubted that he would have devised some special
statutes to meet a situation which could never have been consistent with
his ideals or with that half-departure from them which he may in his
broad-mindedness have contemplated. For Westminster’s Abbot was a feudal
lord with the additional dignity of a mitre.

In that later history with which we are most concerned he dwelt apart
from his flock. He was no longer the parent at the head of the table,
with his children gathered round him at the common meal. Affairs of
state or of his own manorial business were among the lesser calls which
might take him away from the family of which he was nominally the
father.

The mere fact that he so dwelt apart was for more than two centuries a
fruitful source of dissension. Two households had to be maintained from
a common income: what was the proper division of it? New estates were
bequeathed: what was their proper allocation? Anniversaries had to be
performed: how should the proceeds be distributed? Innumerable and
inevitable expenses had to be met: what share ought the Abbot to
undertake?

Such were some of the questions which from time to time disturbed the
peace of the family. Here and there a question could be solved by
special legislation. It was easy when a vacancy occurred in the Abbacy
for the Prior and Convent before they proceeded to election to lay down
that the next Abbot should be solely responsible for the maintenance of
the walls which protected their buildings from the periodical threat of
inundation from the Thames. It was easy at such a time to adopt the
general principle that of future bequests the Abbot should take four
parts, the Prior two, and each professed member of the Convent one; but
there came times when the ordinary provision for the Convent table was a
matter of anxious thought while the Abbot might seem to have no such
cares. It is no wonder that, until some working arrangement was arrived
at, each ensuing vacancy in the Abbacy should be the occasion for the
formulation of conditions to which the new Abbot was bound to subscribe.

It is much to the spiritual credit of the Westminster community that in
general such problems were met by the spontaneous generosity of the one
side or the other. In all but one or two clearly defined cases it may be
said that these problems ultimately made for goodwill rather than
disruption, as giving occasion for the exercise of the primary virtue of
the Christian life. They form indeed no part of the actual story, but
some account of their nature is a necessary preliminary to an
understanding of the economy of the monastery at any period of its
history.

It is interesting to make a survey of the life and duties of the various
conventual officials in these latter days.

In theory the Abbot still slept in the dormitory and a chamber was kept
there for his use. In practice the only person who had access to it was
the Receiver of his household, and Brother John Islip records that when
he himself held that office he had two hundred pounds in money belonging
to the Abbot which he kept in a chest in this chamber. In theory the
Abbot dined in the refectory. In practice this may have occasionally
happened, but these occasions were evidently few. The ordinary
arrangement was for a fixed allowance of bread, generally six convent
loaves, to be sent to the Abbot when he was actually in residence at
Cheyneygates—the house now occupied by the Dean—or at his Manor of Eye
hard by. This allowance was not sent if he were absent at any other of
his manors. Otherwise he was expected to maintain his household and
entertain his private guests out of his official income. As it would not
always be easy to distinguish between personal and official visitors it
was provided that the Abbot might bring four guests to the refectory
without charge, but should he bring more than this number he was to be
responsible for the additional costs.

The Abbot’s income was derived from a considerable number of sources,
and in spite of the many existent documents which record them it is not
easy to make any exact estimate of its total, but at the close of the
fifteenth century it would seem to have amounted to not less than six
hundred pounds a year, no mean sum when the relative value of money is
considered. From this of course there were many necessary outgoings.
Estates had to be kept up and wages paid to local bailiffs and workmen,
and at the end of the financial year but a small balance remained to be
carried forward—and this sometimes was on the wrong side of the
account. In one casually selected year the actual household expenses of
the Abbot averaged more than forty pounds a month.

The income and expenditure of the Prior were of course on a more modest
scale. Oysters, plaice, sturgeon, salmon, whelks—all these and many
other articles of food appeared on his table as on the Abbot’s, but his
position did not require the same amount of entertaining of guests as
fell to the latter. Moreover these were frequently of a lower degree in
the social scale. For instance we note his breakfasts to the singing-men
and dinners to those who had just made their profession in the
monastery. Visits to his estate of Belsize formed his customary means of
relaxation from the many cares of the monastery.

It may be well to say that neither in the case of Abbot or Prior does
there appear to have been any ostentation in their manner of life or any
extravagance in expenditure. Each played the part that the standard of
the time expected of him. If the Abbot seems rather the feudal lord than
the father of his flock at this period of monastic history, he was the
victim of a development which he had done nothing to create and saw no
adequate reason to alter. The Abbot of Westminster in the sixteenth
century was no more deserving of censure for his mode of life than is a
Dean of Westminster in the twentieth.

Of the administrative officials the Sacrist is in many ways the most
interesting. He was responsible not only for the general survey of the
fabric of the church and the necessary repairs thereto, but also for the
provision of most of the accessories of worship. The main items of the
income of his office were derived from properties within easy reach of
the monastery, so that business was not apt to arise which would take
him far afield from what must have been rather exacting duties. Taking a
typical roll of the early sixteenth century, a long list of houses in
the Sanctuary and King Street, Westminster, brought him rents amounting
to about £137 out of a total income of just over £208. Some little
property in London and elsewhere, with pensions from half a dozen
churches such as Sawbridgeworth and Bloxham, the “farm” of St.
Margaret’s, Westminster, and the offerings in various of the Abbey
chapels, accounted in the main for the balance. Among some curious items
of receipt there is the yearly sum of thirty shillings and five pence
paid to him by the Sheriffs of London for the maintenance of the lamp of
Queen Matilda.

Apart from some few entries for the repair of houses his expenditure
fell under four main heads. First, more than fifty-five pounds was spent
under the title “purchase of stores.” This included every kind of light,
whether wax or oil, for both church and monastery, incense, grease for
the bells and charcoal for the sacristy.

The next heading is the familiar “church expenses.” No less than
twenty-four thousand breads were bought for the Celebrations. A long
list includes the costs of the setting up of the great Paschal candle;
repairs to vestments, thuribles, candlesticks, bells and other
accessories; clearing away snow from the church roof and scattering the
crows and pigeons that strove to nest there; mending the Abbot’s
pastoral staff and buying seven imitation pearls at two pence each to
adorn his mitre. In similar lists in other of the Sacrist’s rolls we
find record of the periodical lending of copes for service in the King’s
palaces at Westminster and London, and in the year 1520 of the purchase
of canvas and a chest in which to pack the copes for despatch across the
sea, doubtless for Wolsey’s use on the occasion of the historic meeting
between Henry VIII. and Francis I. on the Field of Cloth of Gold where a
chapel had been erected, “the last and most gorgeous display of the
departing spirit of chivalry.”

The two other main heads of expenses are repairs of the church and wages
of the various workmen and servants, among whom are the clock-keeper,
the rent-collector, the washerwoman and butler.

The few remaining rolls of the Subsacrist contain in detail matters
which are only summarised in the account of his superior. He was
responsible for the distribution to the various chapels of their proper
allotment of candles prior to the celebration of their special feasts.
It is from him that we learn the dedications of forgotten altars, with
here and there hints of old customs and lost usages.
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